brought to you by CORE

Life Sciences 91 (2012) 475-489

Contents lists available at SciVerse ScienceDirect

Life Sciences

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/lifescie

MicroRNAs: Small but amazing, and their association with endothelin

Melanie von Brandenstein, Claudia Richter, Jochen W.U. Fries*

Institute of Pathology, University Hospital, Kerpenerstraße 62, 50924 Koeln, Germany

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 19 December 2011 Accepted 22 June 2012

Keywords: Endothelin-1 miRNA miRNA regulation Biogenesis Human disease

ABSTRACT

MicroRNAs (miRNAs) are small non-coding RNA molecules involved in the expressional regulation of genes by inhibiting gene translation. MicroRNAs are recruited and incorporated into the miRISC, ribonucleoprotein complex, targeting specific mRNAs through mechanisms specific for a miRNA sequence. Here we review the biogenesis, regulation, and monitoring of miRNAs, as well as the current evidence for potential roles of miRNAs in human diseases associated with activation of the endothelin system. These diseases include cancer, kidney disease, cardiovascular diseases, inflammatory diseases, infectious diseases, and blood diseases, that may all be aggravated by aberrant miRNA expression. In this review we will also discuss regulatory mechanisms determining production of miRNA as well as measuring or targeting miRNAs as potential novel approaches for diagnosis and treatment. Targeting miRNAs possibly will allow one to detect diseases or to interfere with the progression of diseases associated with activation of the endothelin system.

© 2012 Elsevier Inc. Open access under CC BY-NC-ND license.

Contents

Introduction					
Biogenesis and regulation of miRNAs	76				
Discovery of miRNAs	76				
miRNA regulation	76				
Canonical miRNA biogenesis	76				
Further primary miRNA regulation mechanisms \ldots 44 4	77				
The nuclear-cytoplasmic shuttling 4	79				
Canoncial pre-miRNA to miRNA maturation process	79				
Dicer formation in detail	80				
Regulation of Dicer	80				
The RISC complex and target genes	81				
Monitoring miRNAs	81				
Computational approaches to miRNA target identification	81				
miRNA detection	82				
Isolation and monitoring of miRNA	82				
Detection of miRNAs for diagnostic purposes	82				
Microarray and next generation/deep sequencing	82				
Regulation and functional analysis	82				
Viral vectors expressing miRNAs	83				
Diagnostic relevance	83				
Endothelin signaling and associated miRNAs	83				
miRNA 15	83				
miRNA 23	84				
miRNA 125	84				
miRNA 155	84				
miRNA 195	84				
miRNA 199 and the miRNA 200 family	85				
MicroRNAs: promises, challenges, and future directions	85				



Review



^{*} Corresponding author. Tel.: +49 2214786061; fax: +49 2214786360. *E-mail address:* jochen.fries@uni-koeln.de (J.W.U. Fries).

^{0024-3205 © 2012} Elsevier Inc. Open access under CC BY-NC-ND license. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2012.06.025

Abbreviations	486
Conflict of interest statement	486
Acknowledgments	487
References	487

Introduction

The field of molecular biology has undergone dramatic changes over the last decade, due to the advent of new technologies (e.g., different PCR techniques, microarrays, among others) and due to the accomplishments of the human genome project. These technologies have enabled us to identify new genes, analyze their functional importance, and link them to human diseases. These successes have raised our expectations to the point where we also aspire to finally unravel the complexity of disease at the level of molecular interactions in and between cells. An important discovery was the analysis of microRNAs (miRNAs). Since their first discovery in 1993 (Lee et al., 1993), they have come to be considered, by some, as the long awaited regulators of gene function and expression. Not surprisingly, their detection and analysis, among them is endothelin-1 (ET-1), have been adopted by nearly every research area. In its first section, this review summarizes important aspects of biogenesis/regulation of miRNAs and the current ways of monitoring these molecular tools. In the second part, the association between ET-1 and miRNAs is highlighted, with particular emphasis on the importance of different miRNAs for the ET-1 signaling axis. Promises as well as challenges for the future are discussed.

Biogenesis and regulation of miRNAs

Discovery of miRNAs

An excellent system to study developmental and biological processes is the nematode Caenorhabditis elegans (C. elegans), which was first used in 1974 by Sydney Brenner. The first important steps regarding the discovery of miRNAs were performed in C. elegans (Chalfie et al., 1981; Horvitz and Sulston, 1980). These works reported a mutation of the so-called lin-4 gene (e912), which results in lin-4's loss of function. This in turn leads to a developmental retardation of the C. elegans with typical appearances as thin, long adult nematodes with larval skin (Chalfie et al., 1981). This "worm" presents a phenotype in which early developmental features happen at later time points (Chalfie et al., 1981). The Horvitz group also found that null mutations, and therefore the loss of function of the lin-14 gene, results in defects in developmental timing, such as some cells expressing fates earlier in the development than normal (Ambros and Horvitz, 1984). Ruvkun worked on cloning lin-14 in the Horvitz lab (Ruvkun et al., 1989). They found that loss/ null mutations of the lin-14 gene results in exactly the opposite phenotype than loss of the lin-4 gene (Ambros and Horvitz, 1984). Ultimately, the group detected that a correlation exists between lin-14 and lin-4. The group of Ambros (Lee et al., 1993) found in their later experiments the first currently called "pri-miRNA (primary miRNA)", a 700 bp fragment that contains the lin-4 sequence and either a start or a stop codon. They concluded that lin-4 did not encode a protein (Lee et al., 1993). Furthermore, Han et al. (2004) identified the first currently called "pre-miRNA (precursor miRNA)," which is a 61 nucleotide long transcript. They also identified the first "miRNA," which has a size of 22 nucleotides. In parallel, Ruvkun et al. (1989) found that lin-14 was down-regulated at the transcriptional level. They also detected that the 3'-UTR of the lin-14 gene was necessary for regulation and that the 3'-UTR sequence has some conserved regions complementary to lin-4 (Ruvkun et al., 1989; Ambros et al., 2003a). Due to their complementary data, Ruvkun and Ambros (Ruvkun et al., 1989) shared their results and the two groups independently came to the same conclusion, that the small lin-4 gene regulates the lin-14 expression by binding through the conserved regions at the 3'-UTR (Wightman et al., 1993). This was the first time a small RNA (currently called "miRNA") coming from the intron region of gene transcripts and its biological function was described in the literature (Lee et al., 1993; Ambros et al., 2003a; Agami, 2010; Zamore et al., 2000). Since that time, there has been a dramatic increase in the number of newly identified miRNAs (currently numbering 1500) and respective targets (Agami, 2010).

miRNA regulation

In 2001 an important factor in the regulation of miRNAs, Dicer, was analyzed by two independent groups (Zamore et al., 2000; Grishok et al., 2001). In the same year, Lau et al. (2001) described another necessary factor in the regulation of miRNAs, called Drosha. Dicer and Drosha belong to a class of RNA III endonucleases and process pri- and pre-miRNA to mature miRNA (Kuehbacher et al., 2007). As already mentioned, there are three different types of miRNA: the pri-miRNA, pre-miRNA and miRNA. miRNAs can be transcribed from a single polycistronic transcription unit, so that only one polycistronic sequence produces more than just one functional miRNA and functions as a "miRNA family", with the same seed sequence but with different flankings (Lau et al., 2001; Carthew and Sontheimer, 2009; Kim et al., 2009; Lagos-Quintana et al., 2001; Nelson et al., 2004). In contrast, a miRNA cluster defined a region in which more than just one miRNA can bind, all miRNAs which bind in this specific region were called clustered miRNAs (Yu et al., 2006).

Canonical miRNA biogenesis

The transcription of the miRNA is mediated by RNA polymerase II (Lee et al., 2004) as well as RNA polymerase III (Borchert et al., 2006). pri-miRNAs contain a structure that is typical for RNA polymerase II transcripts. They are 5'-capped, spliced and poly-adenylated at the 3-end (Han et al., 2004). Since 2006 it is known that also RNA polymerase III promoters can transcribe miRNAs via the interaction with Alu sequences, mammalian wide interspersed repeat (MWIR) or near upstream tRNA sequences (Borchert et al., 2006). Two classical steps are of great importance in order to produce the mature miRNA; one taking place in the nucleus and the other one in the cytoplasm. The primary miRNA (pri-miRNA) is present in a stem-loop hairpin structure in the nucleus and is several base pairs long (Fig. 1; Han et al., 2004). Due to the binding of a micro-processing complex consisting of a nuclear RNase III type protein, Drosha, and a further protein, Pasha (DGCR8), the double stranded pri-miRNA is cleaved at the stem of the hairpin structure into the precursor miRNA (pre-miRNA) (Han et al., 2004). The DGCR8 was initially described in the literature in regard to a disease called "DiGeorge syndrome" in which children have several developmental deformities (Dodson et al., 1969; Kirkpatrick and DiGeorge, 1968).

The aforementioned microprocessor complex has a size of ~650 kDa in humans. The pre-mRNA binding protein DGCR8 is important for the orientation and cleavage of the pri-miRNA, due to the position of Drosha (Han et al., 2004). The cleavage occurs approximately 11 nucleotides from the basal segment (Denli et al., 2004). Drosha is important for the 2 nucleotide overhang on the 3' end and for adding phosphates on the 5' end (Han et al., 2004). The newly formed, double stranded



Fig. 1. General miRNA regulation loop. After the formation of the primary-miRNA (pri-miRNA), two proteins, called DGCR8 and Drosha, are involved in the processing of precursor miRNA (pre-miRNA). The pre-miRNA is transported from the nucleus to the cytoplasm by the binding of Exportin-5. In the cytoplasm, several different factors (Dicer, TRBP, Ago2 and PACT) form a RISC complex (RNA-induced silencing complex) where the fate of the miRNA is determined by miRNA degradation, storage, or cleavage of the mRNA.

structure is approximately 70 bp in length and is called pre-miRNA (Fig. 2a; Lee et al., 2002; Ambros et al., 2003b).

Further primary miRNA regulation mechanisms

To date, several different pri-miRNA processing steps have been discovered. The first processing step, which is also considered the classical or canonical step, is the cleavage by the microprocessor complex already described above.

A further pri-miRNA processing step is DEAD-box RNA helicase dependent (Han et al., 2004). However, except for the pri-miRNA processing step, Drosha and DGCR8 are involved. DEAD proteins are proteins with a specific amino acid codon corresponding to the letters (Asp-Glu-Ala-Asp) (Linder et al., 1989). DEAD family members present a specific binding site that can be identified in over 500 proteins and is important for several different RNA processing steps (Denli et al., 2004; Banerjee and Slack, 2002). The RNA helicase subunits, p68 and p72, were identified as DEAD box family members in 1988 and 1996 (Ford et al., 1988; Lamm et al., 1996). Lamm et al. (1996) showed that both proteins localize at the same region in the nucleus of HeLa cells, and therefore concluded that these proteins are involved in the regulation of nuclear processes. In 2007, Fukuda et al. published that p68 and p72 are important for the recognition of primary miRNAs. They designed mice with knockouts of either p68 or p72, resulting in an early developmental dysregulation of these mice (Fukuda et al., 2007). They concluded that some specific miRNAs need the formation of a complex consisting of Drosha/DGCR8 and the RNA helicase subunits p68 and p72 (Fig. 2b; Fukuda et al., 2007).

The third important pri-miRNA regulation step is the complex formation between Drosha/DGCR8-p68/p72 and p53 (Fig. 2c; Fuller-Pace and Ali, 2008; Silverman et al., 2003; Suzuki et al., 2009). p53 is a tumor suppressor gene and is frequently found dysregulated in tumors (Levine et al., 2004). The tumor suppressor p53 and the DEAD box protein p68 and p72 build a complex; however, the p53/p72 complex formation is weaker (Fuller-Pace and Ali, 2008). Due to the binding of p53 to DEAD box proteins, different pri-miRNAs processing steps are regulated, especially after DNA damage — where p53 is often found upregulated (Oba et al., 2010).

The fourth pri-miRNA processing step described in the literature also includes the Drosha/DGCR8 complex. In this processing step the complex is combined with ligand-specific signal transducers (SMAD). SMAD are downstream subunits in the activation cascade of transforming growth factor, TGF- β and BMPs, and are involved in the pri-miRNA processing by interacting with a complex consisting of Drosha/DGCR8 and p68 (Davis and Hata, 2011). Davis et al. published in 2008 that the R-SMAD alone can regulate the pri-miRNA processing and that several different miRNA were produced in this SMAD dependent manner (Fig. 2d; Lamm et al., 1996; Davis et al., 2008; Davis and Hata, 2011). They claim that a specific sequence, called the RNA-SMAD binding element (R-SBE), which is similar to the promoter region of TGF- β target genes, is important for the correct positioning of the microprocessor complex (Drosha/DGCR8/p68) (Davis and Hata, 2011).

The fifth pri-miRNA processing pathway depends on mRNA splicing (Fig. 2e; Berezikov et al., 2007). This mechanism was first described in 2007 by Ruby et al. in *Drosophila melanogaster* and *C. elegans* (Ruby et al., 2007). This group observed that some introns mimic the structural



Fig. 2. Schematic illustration of positive pri-miRNA regulation. Beyond the classical miRNA biogenesis pathway (a), several different factors (p68, p72, p53 and R-SBE) have been discovered joining the omnipresent Drosha/DGCR8 proteins in the generation of the precursor miRNA (pre-miRNA). However, an alternative pre-miRNA producing mechanism has been demonstrated where introns are directly processed into pre-miRNA. These introns are called "mitrons" (e).

features of pre-miRNAs and that this processing step is Drosha independent. They called them "mitrons" and identified 18 mitrons in the above mentioned organism (Ruby et al., 2007). After splicing, these mitrons behave like pre-mRNAs where the Exportin-5 binds through and mediates the transport from the nucleus to the cytoplasm where the pre-miRNA matures to miRNA (Gwizdek et al., 2003; Kim, 2004; Okamura et al., 2007; Yi et al., 2003; Zeng and Cullen, 2004). Berezikov et al. published in 2007 that the same mechanism exists in mammals. The group also identified some miRNAs resulting from splicing, i.e., miR-1129, 1230, and 1231 (Berezikov et al., 2007). Besides the 5 positive pri-miRNA/miRNA processing ways described above, four pri-miRNA/miRNA negative regulation pathways have been analyzed to date (Davis et al., 2008; Sakamoto et al., 2009; Van Wynsberghe et al., 2011; von Brandenstein et al., 2011; Yamagata et al., 2009).

The first pri-miRNA processing step involves estradiol (E2) stimulation and is estrogen receptor α (ER α) dependent (Suzuki et al., 2009). In the case of ER α activation via E2 binding, the complex binds to the Drosha protein and therefore inhibits the binding of Drosha to the pri-miRNAs. Thus, resulting in the reduction of a subset of miRNAs (Fig. 3a; Davis-Dusenbery and Hata, 2010; Yamagata et al., 2009; Castellano et al., 2009).

The second negative regulation loop (Fig. 3b; Sakamoto et al., 2009; Suzuki and Miyazono, 2010) was analyzed in 2009 by Sakamoto et al. (2009). The nuclear factors (NF90 and NF45) form a heterodimer in the nucleus and bind to Drosha and the primary miRNA structure. This interaction interrupts the processing step from pri-miRNA to pre-miRNA. The authors claimed that the complex formation increases the pri-miRNA levels; however, the pre-miRNAs levels decrease (Sakamoto et al., 2009; Van Wynsberghe et al., 2011). This negative regulation step is important for let-7a family members (Davis-Dusenbery and Hata, 2010; Davis and Hata, 2009).

The third pri-miRNA negative processing step described in the literature involves the Lin-28 family. It is often up-regulated in primary human tumors, while let-7 miRNA is down-regulated (Fig. 3c; lliopoulos et al., 2009; Roush and Slack, 2008). A correlation between Lin-28 and let-7 was first described in 2000 in *C. elegans* (Reinhart et al., 2000). Van Wynsberghe et al. published in 2011 that Lin-28 can interact with the primary let-7 product and therefore inhibits the maturation to let-7 (Van Wynsberghe et al., 2011; Newman et al., 2008).



Fig. 3. Schematic illustration of negative pri-miRNA regulation. Different proteins are known [ERα and E2 (a); NF90 and NF45 (b); Lin28 (d); PKC α (c)] to inhibit the formation of pre-miRNA and are therefore responsible for decreasing miRNA levels.

Our group recently identified the third negative pri-miRNA processing step involving protein kinase C alpha (PKC α) (Fig. 3d; von Brandenstein et al., 2011). PKC α builds a complex with NF-KB and MAPK p38 in the cytoplasm and then they migrate together into the nucleus. In the nucleus PKC α binds to the primary miRNA and inhibits the maturation to miRNA. Our group also showed that after the treatment with endothelin-1, the nuclear PKC α levels decrease, and therefore the miRNA levels increase (von Brandenstein et al., 2011). Nevertheless, it is uncertain whether Drosha and DGCR8 were somehow involved in the PKC α regulation. Our hypothesis is that the binding of PKC α to the loop of the pri-miRNA 15a has a similar effect as the binding of Lin28 to pri-let7a-1, namely the inhibition of Drosha binding.

After the cleavage of pri-miRNA to pre-miRNA, with one of the previously mentioned mechanisms, the pre-miRNA leaves the nucleus.

The nuclear-cytoplasmic shuttling

The ~70 nucleotides long pre-miRNA is produced in the nucleus and binds to a transport protein, called Exportin-5. This pre-miRNA then migrates from the nucleus to the cytoplasm (Zeng and Cullen, 2004; Lund et al., 2004). Exportin-5 builds a GTP-Ran complex and

is also important for the transport of small RNAs from the nucleus to the cytoplasm (Lee et al., 2003). The previously Drosha-produced 3' and 5' overhangs are important for the recognition and binding of Exportin-5 (Gwizdek et al., 2003; Zeng and Cullen, 2004; Lee et al., 2003). The nuclear/cytoplasmic transport via Exportin-5 is cell type dependent, however, the mechanism behind this is still unknown (Davis-Dusenbery and Hata, 2010).

Canoncial pre-miRNA to miRNA maturation process

Once in the cytoplasm, the pre-miRNA matures to miRNA. The so-called RNase III Dicer protein is the most important factor during this maturation process. The so-called RNase III Dicer protein is the most important factor during this maturation process. (Davis et al., 2010; Zhang et al., 2002). Dicer is a highly conserved protein and is present in every mammalian cell (Zhang et al., 2002). This protein is important for the proliferation of stem cells, at least in mice, and the differentiation of neurons and other tissues (Bernstein et al., 2003; Yang et al., 2005). The Dicer protein cleaves the pre-miRNA near the base of the hairpin formation, producing the approximately 20 to 22 bp long, double-stranded miRNA (Fig. 1; Zhang et al., 2002;



Fig. 4. Endothelin signaling axis and miRNAs. The ET axis can be influenced on different levels by known miRNAs, such as: miR125a/b (inhibiting ET-1), miRNA 23 (inhibiting TGF- β), and miRNA 155 (inhibiting SMAD3). On the other hand, the miRNA 200 family negatively influences the signal progression of TGF- β via the ZEB transcription factors and is able to influence tumor properties in concert with miRNA 15b. EMT, via the endothelin axis, plays an important role in the organ fibrosis of different organ systems such as the liver, the lung and the kidney, as well as for tumor malignancy. It is identified by the upregulation of β -catenin, N-cadherin and vimentin. For invasive behavior, integrins and the integrin-linked kinase activated by ET-1 play an additional modifying role. In prostate cancer, ET-1 via ETAR and the miRNA 15a/16 (luster influences invasive properties of tumor cells by modifying the behavior of tumor-surrounding stromal cells. Red arrows = induction of pathway; black bars = blockade of pathway.

Koscianska et al., 2011), which it also unwinds. The double-stranded miRNA has a characteristic cleavage site at one end (Gregory et al., 2005; Zeng and Cullen, 2005). This cleavage site is necessary for the further processing of pre-miRNA into miRNA. Sometimes, it is possible that both arms are cleaved to mature miRNAs. Depending on the arm (either 3' or 5') the miRNA is derived from, the miRNAs are called either miRNA-3p or miRNA-5p.

However, in general only one strand matures to miRNA, whereas the other miRNA strand (without characteristic cleavage site), indicated as miRNA*, is degraded by a RNA induced silencing complex, i.e., "RISC". The RISC complex is responsible for the cleavage of the target mRNA or translation silencing (P-body storage) (Liu et al., 2005). The newly formed miRNA can bind to the 3'UTR and triggers the mRNA cleavage. Alternatively, the target gene is stored in the so-called P-bodies (processing-bodies), which are involved in the repression of translation (Brennecke et al., 2005). P-bodies are special cytoplasmic structures which contain untranslated mRNAs and serve as translational inhibition sites (Liu et al., 2005; Teixeira et al., 2005).

Dicer formation in detail

The newly formed miRNA has a terminal structure typical for RNase III enzymes cleavage. The PAZ domain of Dicer recognizes this site and binds through it (MacRae et al., 2007; Saito et al., 2005). The PAZ (Piwi/Argonaute/Zwille) domain is a 110 amino acid long, evolutionarily conserved region (Yan et al., 2003). In 2005 Haase et al. published that Dicer builds a complex with TRBP, a human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)-1 transactivating response (TAR) RNA-binding protein. Truncation of TRBP, and therefore binding behavior change, is found in tumors frequently correlated with decreasing miRNA levels (Melo et al., 2009). Another Dicer binding partner that can also form a complex with TRBP, is a further double-stranded RNA binding protein called PACT (protein kinase R-activating protein) (Rossi, 2005). The binding

of these two complex partners is necessary for Dicer stability. TRBP and PACT are closely related (Melo et al., 2009) and share the same binding partners, namely PKR and Dicer. The PACT and TRBP proteins are possible homologues to Loguacious (Logs) (Kok et al., 2007). This protein was first identified in Drosophila by (Saito et al., 2005) and is conserved in all mammals. In Drosophila, two Dicer proteins exist and Logs is important for the stabilization of the Dicer complex. Nevertheless, only the Dicer1 protein is necessary for the production of miRNAs in Drosophila. The Dicer2 protein, in contrast, is important for the siRNA production (Saito et al., 2005; Kim et al., 2006). In humans, only one Dicer protein (Dicer1) exists and is necessary for the production of all small RNAs (Haase et al., 2005). A further protein, called Argonaute (Ago) can bind to the complex mentioned above. After the addition of this protein, the whole complex is called RISC (RNA-induced silencing complex) (Gregory et al., 2005; MacRae et al., 2007; Faehnle and Joshua-Tor, 2007). So far, only one miRNA (miRNA 451) has been described as being processed independently from Dicer (Cheloufi et al., 2010). However, there are several different regulation mechanisms in the cytoplasm that can also disturb the maturation process.

Regulation of Dicer

Dicer itself can be regulated by several different miRNAs. Forman et al. (2008) showed that the miRNA let-7 binds to the 3'UTR of Dicer and is therefore responsible for the Dicer dysregulation. In 2010, Martello et al. showed that in the miRNA-family, miRNA 103/ 107 is in the position to regulate Dicer activity. Furthermore, miRNA expression in human breast cancer is due to binding through the 3' UTR (3' untranslated region). This repression of Dicer is associated with poorer prognosis for patients with this type of cancer (Martello et al., 2010). An estrogen dependent regulation mechanism was described by Cochrane et al. in 2011. The group showed that ER α negative breast cancer cells express high levels of miRNAs (miRNA 221, miRNA 222 and miRNA 29a), which negatively regulates Dicer, due to a direct interaction with the 3'UTR (Cochrane et al., 2011). Recently, Tao et al. (2011) identified a further miRNA binding site at the 3'UTR of Dicer protein. This group showed that the miRNA 18a binds to the 3' UTR in urinary bladder cancer cells. They reported that this association has a tumor suppressive effect (Tao et al., 2011). A positive regulation of Dicer was found in correlation with miRNA 141 in patients with liver metastasis (Stratmann et al., 2011). Nevertheless, Cochrane et al. (2011) showed that the miRNA 200c also positively regulates Dicer. This group also claimed that this positive regulation can be the reason for the appearance of the well differentiated epithelial phenotype of breast cancer.

The RISC complex and target genes

The RISC complex, as mentioned above, consists of Dicer, the doublestranded RNA binding proteins TRBP and PACT, and Argonaute 2 (see Fig. 1; Rossi, 2005; Faehnle and Joshua-Tor, 2007). The Argo family consists of 8 different genes. However, Argonaute 2 is the only protein which is known to cleave the mRNA targets and therefore leads to mRNA degradation (Faehnle and Joshua-Tor, 2007). An important role of this complex formation is, as previously mentioned, the unwinding of the miRNA: miRNA* double strands, and the resulting degradation of the miRNA* strand by the RISC complex (Faehnle and Joshua-Tor, 2007; Miyoshi et al., 2009). During processing, the miRNA strand with less thermodynamic stability guides the RISC complex to the 3'UTR of target mRNAs (Krol et al., 2004). The recognition of the target gene depends on a so-called seed sequence of the miRNA (Brennecke et al., 2005). The seed sequence of each miRNA has a size of 6 to 8 nucleotides and usually starts from the first or the second nucleotide (Brennecke et al., 2005; Doench and Sharp, 2004; Lewis et al., 2003). The seed sequence is the docking site of miRNA on the 3' UTR of the target mRNA. Several different databases exist which take into account the miRNA-mRNA homology and identify possible binding sites (Lewis et al., 2003; Griffiths-Jones, 2006; Maragkakis et al., 2009a; Kong et al., 2008).

Monitoring miRNAs

Computational approaches to miRNA target identification

There are several, freely available programs, which assist in the prediction of a potential binding site for a specific miRNA. The ones listed below are primarily for human and mammalian sequences. Since the programs incorporated in their algorithms differently defined criteria, a search may retrieve different results than the obtained gene target list. Thus, it is recommended to combine the results from one's search in different programs to look for a potentially beneficial overlap (Bernardo et al., 2011).

DIANA-microT is a software program for detection of miRNA binding sites, coordinated by Artemis Hatzigeorgiou: (agh@pcbi.upenn.edu) and Benoit Corda: (cordabe@pcbi.upenn.edu). It is based on several parameters calculated individually for each microRNA and combines conserved and non-conserved microRNA recognition elements into a final prediction score, which correlates with protein production fold change. Specifically, for each predicted interaction the program reports a signal to noise ratio and a precision score which can be used as an indication of the false positive rate of the prediction (Maragkakis et al., 2009b). In addition, the DIANA-microT web server is available as the user interface to the DIANA-microT 3.0 miRNA target prediction algorithm, which offers links to nomenclature, sequence and protein databases. Thus, users are facilitated by being able to search for targeted genes using different nomenclatures or functional features, such as the genes' possible involvement in biological pathways (Maragkakis et al., 2009a).

MicroInspector is a software for detection of miRNA binding sites. It is run by the Tabler lab at the Institute of Molecular Biology and

Biotechnology (IMBB), Heraklion, Greece and University of Plovdiv, Bulgaria, Dept. of Plant Physiology and Molecular Biology (www. plantgene.eu). The description of the program is published in the 2005 web issue of Nucleic Acid Research (http://bioinfo.uni-plovdiv.bg/ microinspector). As described by Rusinov et al., the program will analyze a user-defined RNA sequence, which is typically an mRNA or a part of an mRNA, for the occurrence of binding sites for known and registered miRNAs (Rusinov et al., 2005). It allows variation of temperature, the setting of energy values as well as the selection of different miRNA databases to identify miRNA-binding sites of different strength. MicroInspector could spot the correct sites for miRNA-interaction in known target mRNAs. Using other mRNAs, for which such an interaction has not yet been described, potential miRNA binding sites of similar quality are reported to be detected frequently, which can subsequently be analyzed experimentally.

miRanda is an algorithm for finding genomic targets for miRNAs. This algorithm has been written in C and is available as an opensource method under the GPL. miRanda was developed at the Computational Biology Center of Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center. This software will be further developed under the open source model, coordinated by Anton Enright and Chris Sander (miranda@cbio.mskcc.org).

miRNA.org (http://www.miRNA.org) is a comprehensive resource of miRNA target predictions and expression profiles (Betel et al., 2008). Target predictions are based on a development of the miRanda algorithm, which incorporates current biological knowledge of target rules and the use of an up-to-date compendium of mammalian miRNAs. miRanda reads RNA sequences (such as microRNAs) from file1 and genomic DNA/RNA sequences from file2. One or more miRNA sequences from file1 are scanned against all sequences in file2 and potential target sites are reported. Potential target sites are identified using a two-step strategy. First a dynamic programming local alignment is carried out between the query miRNA sequence and the reference sequence. This alignment procedure scores based on sequence complementarity and not on sequence identity. The second phase of the algorithm takes high-scoring alignments (Those above a score threshold, defined by -sc) detected from phase 1 and estimates the thermodynamic stability of RNA duplexes based on these alignments.

PicTar is an algorithm for the identification of miRNA targets. Pic-Tar is a project of the Rajewsky lab at NYU's Center for Comparative Functional Genomics and the MDC, Berlin.

- 1. miRNA target predictions in vertebrates (Krek et al., 2005)
- miRNA target predictions in seven Drosophila species (Grun et al., 2005)
- 3. miRNA targets in three nematode species (Lall et al., 2006)
- 4. Human miRNA targets that are not conserved, but co-expressed (i.e., the miRNA and mRNA are expressed in the same tissue) (Chen and Rajewsky, 2006)

RNAhybrid is a tool for finding the minimum free energy hybridization of a long and a short RNA. The hybridization is performed a domain-like fashion i.e., the short sequence is hybridized to the best fitting part of the long one. The tool is primarily meant as a mean for miRNA target prediction.

TargetScan, from the Whitehead Institute for Biomedical Research (wibr-bioinformatics@wi.mit.edu), predicts biological targets of miRNAs by searching for the presence of conserved 8mer and 7mer sites that match the seed region of each miRNA (Lewis et al., 2005). As an option, non-conserved sites are also predicted. Also identified are sites with mismatches in the seed region that are compensated by conserved 3' pairing (Friedman et al., 2009).

In addition there are programs specifically tailored to miRNA: 3' UTR intermolecular interactions such as "Sylamer" (Alexiou et al., 2009; Selbach et al., 2008).

miRNA detection

As already mentioned, several different databases exist which can be used to detect possible miRNA–mRNA interaction sites. However, it is necessary to show this interaction via appropriate experiments. It is not enough to show a correlation between the increases or decreases of target gene levels and miRNA levels in culture or tissues, because this correlation can be "true or true and unrelated". The databases are usable for the identification of possible binding sites, but a regulation of a possible target sequence should be supported with experiments, e.g., use of mimics, si-RNAs and reporter assays.

Isolation and monitoring of miRNA

miRNA can be isolated from tissue (either fresh or paraffinized), cell culture, and body liquids. Until now it was possible to isolate miRNAs from: serum, plasma, cerebrospinal fluid, sputum, ejaculate, vaginal secret, menstruation blood, breast milk, sweat, and urine (Etheridge et al., 2011; Gilad et al., 2008; Hanson et al., 2009, Kosaka et al., 2010a, 2010b; Mitchell et al., 2008). In general, monitoring the miRNA gene expression profiles was used for the identification of miRNAs. Different methods can be used for analysis, however, the most common ones in monitoring miRNA expression profiles are, e.g., Northern blot analysis, quantitative Real-time PCR (qRT-PCR), microarray analysis, and *in situ* hybridization (de Planell-Saguer and Rodicio, 2011).

Detection of miRNAs for diagnostic purposes

To date, several methods have been in use to detect miRNAs. These include: Northern blot analysis with radiolabeled or biotinylated probes, microarray based technology, single-molecule detection in liquid phase, *in situ* hybridization, and high-throughput sequencing. Since all techniques have their specific limitations, the one "ideal" for the planned experiment depends upon the specific experimental setting.

Microarray and next generation/deep sequencing

With microarray technology, the relative change of expression (rather than the absolute abundance) is determined mostly within the context of healthy versus diseased tissue or untreated versus treated disease. Its setback is the requirement of sequence information for probe design. Here, next generation sequencing, also called "deep sequencing", being able to sequence shorter fragments of DNA/RNA, is able to overcome the sequence limitation of microarrays. This technology provides information on all RNA species and their absolute abundance, even allowing detection of previously unknown small RNAs/miRNAs. However, since terabytes of data are generated, extensive computational data storage and analysis capacities are required to analyze the result. Furthermore, functional experiments have to be performed to substantiate the data.

Quantitative real-time PCR (qRT-PCR) is probably currently the most frequently and widely used technique. It can be applied with 2 different technologies: i) stem-loop specific primers binding to the 3' end of the miRNA followed by individual reverse transcription and a TaqMan miRNA assay, or ii) adding a poly(A) tail to the 3' end of all miRNAs by using a universal primer. The first approach, being more expensive, is able to differentiate between mature and pri/pre-miRNAs. The second approach, being cheaper, is useful if different miRNAs have to be analyzed in a small starting material, but does not differentiate between precursor miRNAs.

Northern blotting, being time consuming and requiring a relative large amount of RNA (at least 10 μ g), is not only a robust and well established method, but it also remains the only one to differentiate mature from pre-miRNA. With the invention of the so-called locked nucleic acid (LNA) probes, the sensitivity over common radiolabeled DNA probes for the detection of RNA molecules of small size and

low abundance is greatly improved (for further details see Varallyay et al. (2008)). Finally, *in situ* hybridization is advantageous, if the discovery of spatiotemporal expression of miRNAs is requested, in helping to unravel the biologic role. The method works well for highly abundant miRNAs, but is inconsistent for miRNAs in low abundance (for further details see Jorgensen et al., 2010; Obernosterer et al., 2007; Pena et al., 2009; Silahtaroglu et al., 2007; Song et al., 2010). Less common methods include electrochemical detection, such as nanotechnology, bioluminescence miRNA detection as competitive solid-phase hybridization based method, surface-enhanced Raman spectroscopy method, or surface plamon resonance imaging (SPRI)-based methods (for further details see de Planell-Saguer and Rodicio, 2011).

Regulation and functional analysis

Further experimental analyses are imperative in order to validate a result as the direct effect of one specific miRNA. There are several reasons for this demand: i) the same miRNA is potentially able to regulate different genes at the same time, as well as one gene being potentially regulated by different miRNAs; ii) sequence homology between the gene region and the so-called seed-sequence (+/- its flanking sequence) does not necessarily mean that an interaction will actually take place; iii) there may be several miRNAs with cross-matching sequence homology, of which only one may actually bind. The latter two phenomena are as yet unexplained. They can be observed when comparing miRNA binding between species: the putative binding site for miRNA 17-3p, being well conserved in different animal species and in humans, only allows interaction with the expected miRNA in animals, but not in humans (unpublished data). miRNAs having the same seed sequence may still not bind to their respective binding site at a given gene.

To study functional effects, the primary choice will be the *in vitro* cell culture to study the efficacy of miRNAs in question. For further analysis of more complex pathophysiologic interactions, *in vivo* animal models may have to be employed.

Antisense oligonucleotides (ASO) and anti-mRNA oligonucleotides (AMO) have been used to modulate endogenous miRNA levels. The work principle is identical: the single-stranded oligonucleotide pairs with its complementary part of the miRNA and prevents mRNA target interaction. Different modifications have been used to prevent nucle-ase degradation and endonucleolytic damage by the RISC complex (Lennox and Behlke, 2011). The study by Esau et al. (2004) which analyzed miRNA patterns in adipocyte differentiation is a recent example of experimental work using ASOs targeting. The potential for using AMOs in a variety of human diseases, such as: neurodegenerative illnesses, cancer, viral infections, and metabolic disturbances, has been outlined by Weiler et al. (2006).

For in vitro experiments, different experimental aspects have to be considered: i) the specific characteristics of each cell line used, ii) optimizing inhibitor concentration depending on potency and efficiency of delivery, iii) the assay time itself, iv) cell type variations in loss or gain of function when comparing results, and v) the need for stressing cells to visualize phenotypic changes induced by miRNA inhibition.

For *in vivo* inhibition in animal models, anti-miRNAs have been proposed, which are partially or fully complementary to the mature miRNA target. Their effect should be a successful suppression of the miRNA in question and leading to increased target mRNA and protein levels. These reagents have to fulfill several requirements: i) high cell-permeability, ii) slow excretion, iii) stability *in vivo*, iv) high binding specificity and an affinity to the target miRNA, and v) low toxicity and side effects in other organs or off-targets. Particularly the last requirement has to be carefully considered because of the systemic delivery of these reagents. Furthermore, the desired knockdown effect has to be confirmed in the target tissue by qRT-PCR or Northern blotting, the protein upregulation monitored by Western blot, and

potential side effects, such as inflammatory reaction, have to be excluded by a histopathologic analysis particularly of the liver and kidneys.

Two principle antimiRNA modifications are currently in use:

- 1) 2'-0-Methyl group-modified oligonucleotides, also called antagomiRs
- 2) Locked-nucleic-acid (LNA)-modified oligonucleotides

The antagomiRs have been observed after tail vein injection in mice as being able to induce as well as suppress genes *in vivo* (Krutzfeldt et al., 2005) in a variety of organs, except the brain, while an immune response was not reported. However, relatively high doses (~80 mg/kg) and occasionally up to three injections are required (Bernardo et al., 2011).

LNA-oligonucleotides, have an improved resistance to degradation, and at the same time stabilize the miRNA-target duplex structure that is crucial for silencing activity. They have been preferably used in *in situ* hybridization (Doench et al., 2003). For *in vivo* experiments in non-human primates (Elmen et al., 2008) or by injection into the hearts of mice (Patrick et al., 2010; Porrello et al., 2011) usability has been reported. The use of lower doses due to their high affinities (Petersen et al., 2000) and a long lasting effect (60 days) was described.

Viral vectors expressing miRNAs

Viral vectors have been used for gene therapy and pharmaceutical target validation. While retroviruses need genomic integration and dividing cells, lentiviral vectors integrate into nondividing cells. In contrast, adenoviral or adenoassociated viral (AAV) vectors remain cytoplasmatic. These methods, however, while potentially able to produce the desired miRNA for a short or a long term, still pose several problems for their use. The most important problem is targeting the delivery into the desired cells/tissue by injection. At the same time, side effects, due to expression in other organ systems, pose a potential threat. Integration will provide prolonged, but not controllable production in either rapid proliferation cells (tumor), suitable for retrovirus delivery, while lentiviruses are more suited for organs with low cell division (heart, brain). Adenoviral or AAV vectors will only allow short term gene production, due to their non-integration. Secondly, limiting the expression to a certain cell type would greatly improve the specificity of the miRNA effect. Here, expression constructs with target cell specific or inducible (Epanchintsev et al., 2006) promoters could prove effective and prevent side effects.

Diagnostic relevance

Over the last years, since it became known that miRNAs: can regulate a variety of developmental processes, are involved in cell proliferation, in tumor development and in other diseases, this research area has exploded (Alvarez-Garcia and Miska, 2005). Due to the fact that miRNAs can release the cells either via vesicles, or as recently shown, in complex with Ago2, miRNA is accessible for diagnostic purposes (Arroyo et al., 2011; Hunter et al., 2008). In the recent past, studies monitoring the miRNA levels have been done in several different diseases and tumors. In 2010, Brase et al. (2010) published that two miRNAs (miRNA 375 and miRNA 141) are detectable in patient blood samples and that miRNA detection can be used as a diagnostic marker. Wulfken et al. (2011) published that the free circulating miRNA 1233 is a potential biomarker for the detection of clear cell renal carcinoma (RCC). Furthermore, Roth et al. published in 2010 that the analysis of two miRNAs (miRNA 10b and miRNA 34) in patients with breast cancer can possibly be used as a diagnostic marker.

Our group recently showed the regulation mechanism of miRNA 15a, which is protein kinase C alpha (PKC α) dependent (von Brandenstein et al., 2011). Furthermore, we also showed that the detection of miRNA 15a in urine samples from patients with RCCs, the

malignant variant of kidney tumors, compared to oncocytoma, the benign variant, can possibly be used as a diagnostic marker (von Brandenstein et al., 2012).

Endothelin signaling and associated miRNAs

While in 2011, hundreds of articles were published reporting the new roles of miRNAs in many pathophysiologically different human disease entities, only a few articles can currently be found linking endothelin with miRNAs. In the following review section, these articles will be briefly discussed. They will be used as a starting point in analyzing other disease entities in which the respective miRNA may play a role although a possible relationship with endothelin itself has not been investigated in these articles. In many of these disease entities endothelin is in fact involved in the underlying pathophysiologic process, and may therefore indicate the need for new avenues of research.

miRNA 15

This miRNA has been implicated in different pathophysiologic events, being either up- or downregulated. Recently, von Brandenstein et al. (2011) have shown that ET-1 is able to induce a transcription complex consisting of NF-KB p65, MAPK p38 alpha, and PKC alpha in different tumor cell lines from renal cell carcinoma, cervical cancer, and melanoma. This complex migrates into the nucleus, where PKC alpha is able to prevent pri-miRNA 15a from transmigrating into the cytoplasm by binding to the pri-miRNA stem loop. Subsequently, cytoplasmic levels of miRNA 15a drop, since miRNA maturation is prevented. If miRNA 15a is stimulated in abundance (and PKC alpha levels low) as in clear cell renal cell carcinoma, it can be released in the urine. Here, the miRNA can be detected by qRT-PCR. This provides a diagnostic tool for renal cancer derived from the proximal tubule (von Brandenstein et al., 2012), because tumor removal by nephrectomy drops miRNA levels to background values. In contrast, in the benign renal tumor, the so-called oncocytoma, the situation is reversed: PKC alpha levels are high and miRNA levels are low

miRNAs encoded by the miRNA 15/16 cluster are known as tumor suppressors. They inhibit cell proliferation, promote apoptosis of cancer cells, and suppress tumorigenicity both in vitro and in vivo (Aqeilan et al., 2009). Multiple oncogenes have been described as targets, including: BCL2, MCL1, CCND1, and WNT3A (Bonci et al., 2008). These miRNAs are downregulated in chronic lymphocytic lymphoma (Calin et al., 2008), pituitary adenoma, multiple myeloma (Roccaro et al., 2009) and prostate carcinoma, and in a subset of non-small cell lung cancer (Bandi et al., 2009).

In the prostate, both endothelin receptors are present on stromal and epithelial cells (Kobayashi et al., 1994). The ETB receptor is repressed by methylation, while activation of the ETA receptor provides an advantage for survival. Here, ET-1 treatment in prostate cancer inhibits apoptosis of tumor cells, in part through the Bcl-2 family. Family members Bad, Bax, and Bak are decreased; however, Bcl-2 itself remains unchanged (Nelson et al., 2005). In the tumor-supportive stromal cells, miRNAs 15a and 16 are downregulated in cancer-associated fibroblasts. Such downregulation promotes tumor growth and progression through the reduced post-transcriptional regression of Fgf-2 and its receptor FgfR1, which both act on stromal and tumor cells alike to enhance cancer cell survival, proliferation, and migration (Musumeci et al., 2011).

In autosomal-dominant polycystic kidney disease, Hocher et al. (1998) have demonstrated that the endothelin system plays a role in a paracrine manner. It participates in the regulation of mean arterial blood pressure, glomerular filtration rate, and renal blood flow. Furthermore, Ong et al. (2003) have found that ET-1 is expressed in cyst epithelia, mesangial cells, and vascular smooth muscle cells. ETA receptor was also expressed in glomeruli, cysts, and medium-sized renal arteries by microautoradiography. Recently, Lee et al. (2008) have associated

cystogenesis in polycystic liver and kidney diseases with miRNA 15a. They found decreased amounts of miRNA 15a in livers of patients with autosomal recessive and autosomal dominant kidney disease, as well as in congenital hepatic fibrosis. This resulted in the increased expression of the cell-cycle regulator Cdc25A. Cdc25 is a direct target of miRNA 15a, and increased cellular proliferation and cystogenesis in vivo.

miRNA 23

In the literature, endothelin-1 (besides phenylephrine and pressure overload) has been described as upregulating the endogenous miRNA 23a in cardiac muscle cells. When overexpressed in transgenic mice, cardiac hypertrophy ensues by direct inhibition of the translational activity of Foxo3a 3'UTR by miRNA 23a (Wang et al., 2010). In addition, miRNA 23a is able to alter expression levels of Manganese Superoxide Dismutase and the consequent reactive oxygen radicals. This observation was reported by Lin et al. (2011), who likewise discovered oxygen radical protection by miRNA 23a in the context of human retinal pigment epithelial cells. This is mediated by interaction of this miRNA with a binding site at the 3'UTR of the FAS gene. In endothelial cells, miRNA 23a, together with other members of its cluster (miRNA 27, miRNA 24), may also play an important role in the regulation of murine angiogenesis and neovascularization; through targeting SPRY2 and Sema6A proteins (Zhou et al., 2011). In addition, miRNA 23a has a role in restricting cardiac valve formation, since it is both necessary and sufficient for restricting the number of endocardial cells that differentiate into the endocardial cushion (Lagendijk et al., 2011). Thus, it can be speculated that a miRNA 23a dysregulation may be involved in the development of the so-called endocardial cushion defects as described by Rastelli et al. (1966). In addition, Lagendijk et al. (2011) have described that miRNA 23a is able to inhibit a transforming growth factor- β induced endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition in mouse endothelial cells, thus preventing a further contribution to potential fibrosis (see Fig. 4). However, miRNA 23a is also known to participate in the progress of cellular senescence: in (human cord-blood derived) multi-potent stem cells it participates in the down-regulation of the high mobility group A2, while helping to upregulate p16^(INK4A), $p21^{(CIP1/WAF1)}$ and $p27^{(KIP)}$ (Lee et al., 2006). In this context, one finds miRNA temporally and spatially regulated in (neuroepithelial) stem cells (Farrell et al., 2010). Thus, in the brain miRNA 23 participates in the myelination process through regulation of laminin B1 and appears crucial for oligodendrocyte development (Ageilan et al., 2009).

miRNA 125

In cardiovascular disease, different mediators are able to stimulate endothelial cells causing dysregulation, among them are oxidized low-density lipoproteins. One particular reaction is the upregulation of endothelin-1. Le et al. (2009) have shown that miRNA 125a-5p and 125b-5p prevent this upregulation by directly targeting the 3'UTR of pre-pro-endothelin mRNA (Ageilan et al., 2009). Thus, this miRNA may be important because it is able to prevent endothelin production. This will prohibit the signaling cascade via ETA receptor leading to epithelial-mesenchymal transformation which is the basis for fibrosis. Since this miRNA is also reported as a regulator of p53, by binding to its 3'UTR in humans and zebrafish (Aqeilan et al., 2009), it should play a role in preventing the epithelial-mesenchymal transformation (EMT) (see Fig. 4). p53 upregulates members of the miRNA 200 family, which in turn decreases the TGF-β-mediated-transcription factor ZEB1, leading to reduced EMT formation. Another role of miRNA 125 is its participation in the downregulation of p53 in oral lichen planus (Ageilan et al., 2009), a condition in which endothelin is upregulated (Chang et al., 2011).

miRNA 155

This miRNA is necessary to upregulate endothelin-1 in liver sinusoidal endothelial cells in humans but not in the rat (Yeligar et al., 2009), after ethanol-treatment, potentially modifying the influence of ET-1 in this micro-environment. At the same time, ethanol damage resulting in progressive liver fibrosis is potentially attenuated by the negative modulating effect of this miRNA on SMAD2 expression (see Fig. 4), since Bala et al. (2010) have found two predicted target sites in SMAD2 3'UTR. In non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) patients, where fat accumulation leads to inflammation and subsequent fibrosis, Degertekin et al. (2007) observed that the serum ET-1 level showed a statistically significant increase as fibrosis severity increased. This ET-1 increase could well be mediated by the difference in expression of hepatic miRNAs such as miRNA 155, as was observed in a mouse model of dietary, non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (Pogribny et al., 2010). Since inflammation is a part of the development of NASH, it is not surprising that this miRNA is involved in the different aspects of the inflammatory signaling pathways in which ET-1 participates. In the pathogenesis of alcoholic activation of von Kupffer cells, miRNA 155 as well as NF-kB being upregulated will contribute to an increased tumor necrosis factor alpha production. Furthermore, Thompson et al. (2010) showed that miRNA 155 was an actual target for the NF-KB pathway, and leads to the reduced expression of different transcription factors in several B-lymphoma cell lines. Since ET-1 induces a transcription complex containing NF-KB in different normal and tumor human cell lines (von Brandenstein et al., 2008), this miRNA should be considered as playing an important, yet unidentified, role in these cells. Not surprisingly, miRNA 155 has been shown as a pro-inflammatory regulator in clinical and experimental arthritis, a disease entity in which ET-1 is regarded as playing a major role and NF-KB is activated [rheumatoid arthritis, (Kurowska-Stolarska et al., 2011)]; [osteoarthritis, (Roy-Beaudry et al., 2003)]. Furthermore, this miRNA has been shown to participate in autoimmune diseases, where it can promote autoimmune inflammation by enhancing inflammatory T-cell development (O'Connell et al., 2010). In systemic lupus nephritis (Wang et al., 2010) miRNA 155 is elevated in the urine, just as ET-1 levels are (Dhaun et al., 2009). Finally, immortalization of B-cells by Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) is dependent upon virally induced miRNA 155 (Linnstaedt et al., 2010), while as a negative regulator of EBV disease, miRNA 155 can prevent bone morphogenic protein (BMPs: 2, 6, and 7)-mediated EBV reactivation (Yin et al., 2010). Regarding bone morphogenic proteins, miRNA 155 could also play an important part in early autoimmune diabetes, where it may support the role of the ETA receptor in negatively regulating activated BMPs 2 and 7 (Nett et al., 2006).

miRNA 195

Sickle cell disease is a model for a chronic inflammatory state with increased circulatory levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines. Here, placental growth factor induces endothelin-1 in the pulmonary microvasculature. ET-1 was able to significantly downregulate miRNA 195. This miRNA has a complimentary binding site in the 3'UTR of the chemokine CCL4. Signaling occurs via the activation of: PIK3A, p38 MAPK, NF-KB, and hypoxia-inducible factor-1 alpha (Gonsalves and Kalra, 2010). miRNA 195 is also known for its involvement in cell cycle regulation. Although not yet proven, ET-1 and miRNA 195 may work together in achieving apoptosis. Recently, von Brandenstein et al. (2012) described the upregulation the tumor suppressor gene p16^{INK4a} by the activation of the ETS-binding site of the p16 ^{INK4a} promoter through an ET-1 inducible, ETS/ERK2/Mxi-2 transcription complex. It is also known that p16^{INK4a} shows aging dependent changes in its phosphorylation profile and increasingly associates itself with cdk4- and cdk6. This leads to a loss of cyclin D1 binding, preventing cell cycle progression (Sandhu et al., 2000). Since miRNA 195 is able to downregulate several G(1)/Stransition-related molecules (cyclinD1, CDK6, and E2F3) as its direct

targets (Sandhu et al., 2000), at least a concerted action of ET-1 and miRNA 195 has to be assumed.

miRNA 199 and the miRNA 200 family

Different research groups have recognized the importance of the endothelin signaling axis in the progression of different diseases leading to fibrosis. This particular process is based on the epithelial-mesenchymal transition, so-called EMT (see Fig. 4). It could be identified in the liver (Yeligar et al., 2009; Degertekin et al., 2007), lung (Crestani, 2007; Jain et al., 2007) and kidney (Oba et al., 2010) as well as in tumors, such as ovarian cancer (Bagnato and Rosano, 2007; Rosano et al., 2011; Vergara et al., 2009). Epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) is a prime example of a reversible differentiation process that occurs during normal development, such as neural tube and mesoderm formation during embryogenesis [Type I EMT, (Carew et al., 2011)]. Two other types of EMT have been recently described: type II in organ fibrosis, wound healing, and regeneration; and type III in cancer metastasis (Carew et al., 2011). In type III, EMT has been highlighted as a key process in tumor invasion, metastasis and tumorgenicity (Kong et al., 2008; Wellner et al., 2009), enhancing the invasive properties of epithelial tumor cells and promoting tumor metastasis (Berx et al., 2007; Thiery, 2002). Mani et al. (2008) have shown that this process is also associated with the acquisition of tumor initiating and self-renewal properties. The potential for a forward-and-back conversion between the epithelial and the mesenchymal state has also been recognized as influencing tumor malignancy (Gupta et al., 2009; Polyak and Weinberg, 2009).

EMT is promoted by transforming growth factors (TGFs), such as TGFB1 (TGF β 1) and TGFB2 [TGF β 2; (Thiery and Sleeman, 2006)]. TGF- β has been found to play an important role in particular stages of development and in disease processes, such as fibrosis and cancer metastasis (Derynck and Akhurst, 2007; Pardali and Moustakas, 2007; Zeisberg and Kalluri, 2004). Several EMT-activating transcription factors: ZEB1 (also called dEF1, TCF8, and AREB6), ZEB2 (also called SIP1), SNAI1 (also called Snail), SNAI2 (also called Slug), and TWIST involved in this process have been previously identified (Kong et al., 2008). They are TGF- β induced, and mediate its effects at least in part through repression of E-cadherin and initiation of EMT (Peinado et al., 2007).

It has been recently reported that miRNAs may play a crucial role in EMT. The miR-200 family was found to target ZEB1 and ZEB2, while being themselves significantly down-regulated in TGFβ-induced mesenchymal cells and cancer cells with mesenchymal characteristics (Mitchell et al., 2008; Bracken et al., 2008). Several investigations have shown this family of miRNAs involvement in progressive fibrosis and epithelial-to-mesenchymal-transformation in a variety of organs.

In the liver, sinusoidal endothelial cells have been demonstrated to be the source of increased mRNA expression of endothlien-1, hypoxiainducible-factor-1 alpha, and inflammatory cytokines in ethanol-fed rats. However, the regulatory mechanism to control transcription was unknown. In a rat model of liver damage by ethanol-feeding, Yeligar et al. (2009) demonstrated that miRNA 199 plays a major role as a negative regulator to control transcription and homeostatic levels of ET-1, leading to a controlled microcirculatory tone. In non-alcoholic liver steatohepatitis (NASH), ET-1 levels have been found to be upregulated in the serum of NASH patients (Degertekin et al., 2007). In a respective murine model, upregulation of miRNA 200b has been observed, among others, indicating that the severity and susceptibility of NASH may be determined by variations in miRNA expression response. Furthermore, in a CCL(4)-induced mouse model, miRNA 199a and 200a and b were found positively and significantly correlated to the progressed liver fibrosis (Murakami et al., 2011). In addition, these miRNAs could be detected in liver biopsy specimens from 105 chronic hepatitis type C patients without a history of anti-viral therapy (Murakami et al., 2011).

It is known that ET-1 is an initiator of EMT (Fukuda et al., 2007) in the lung, where it helps to transform alveolar type II cells (Crestani, 2007). This process is mediated through the ETA-receptor, leading to the upregulation of TGF- β (Jain et al., 2007). The participation of miRNAs was not investigated in these experimental settings, since their potential role was still unknown at the time. However, given the almost identical signal-setting, members of the miRNA 200 family and other miRNAs can be expected to participate in this process.

In the kidney, the severity of tubulointerstitial fibrosis correlates not only with the risk of progressive renal dysfunction, but is also the most important factor for long term prognosis, particularly in diabetic nephropathy (Gilbert and Cooper, 1999). In proteinuric diseases, the activation of proximal tubules (Laghmani et al., 2002) by protein and other mediators leaking through the damaged glomerular capillary wall have been shown to induce ET-1 with tubulointerstitial fibrosis and EMT (Hocher et al., 1997). Thus, it is not surprising that in a model of unilateral ureteral obstruction mimicking EMT formation, the use of a miRNA 200b precursor led to an ameliorating effect on tubulointerstitial fibrosis with prevention of increased collagen types I and III as well as fibronectin deposition. This miRNA could be shown to act via the suppression of TGF- β induced ZEB 1 and 2 transcription factors.

Currently, the only tumor studies investigating the effects of the endothelin axis on EMT have been performed in ovarian cancer (Bagnato and Rosano, 2007). The expression of an EMT phenotype as well as the acquisition of chemoresistance could be linked to the activation of the endothelin A receptor pathway (Rosano et al., 2011). Activation of the ETAR by ET-1 enhanced the expression of $\alpha 2 \beta 1$ and $\alpha 3 \beta 1$ integrins. This is associated with an increase in the activity of the integrin-linked kinase once ovarian cancer cells adhered to type 1 collagen (Rosano et al., 2006). Specific blockage of the ETAR was able to downregulate SNAIL activity and to restore sensitivity to cytotoxic-induced apoptosis as well as inhibiting the invasive-ness of resistant tumor cells.

MicroRNAs: promises, challenges, and future directions

The discovery of miRNAs holds promises and challenges for the future of clinical practice. First impacts have affected the fields of therapeutic targeting and disease detection. miRNAs may be able to be therapeutically controlled without the adverse side effects of current molecular approaches (Fasanaro et al., 2009; Montgomery and van Rooij, 2010; Seto, 2010). Toward that end, the report of a successful Phase I trial using LNA anti-miRs for the treatment of hepatitis C (see Bernardo et al., 2011) is encouraging, particularly since its quality was so convincing that a Phase II clinical trial was added (Santaris Pharma A/S, clinical trial identifier NCT01200420) (see Bernardo et al., 2011). In the field of cancer, one could envision analyzing the miRNA pattern of a patient's tumor sample by microarray as the first step of a multistep process in individualizing cancer therapy. Combined with additional molecular studies in the patient and even in relevant family members, this analysis could greatly help in tailoring the patient's future therapy. Furthermore, miRNA analysis may aid in cancer detection. Recently, Barker et al. (2009) has reported that miRNA pattern recognition could be able to identify the histogenetic origin of a CUP syndrome (cancer of unknown primary).

In the field of disease detection, miRNAs may play a role as biomarkers. Again, limitation of the current biomarkers may be avoided, such as reduced sensitivity, specificity, detectability only in already advanced lesions, and costly methods employed. miRNAs appear to be ideal biomarkers compared to currently available ones because of their: presence and stability in serum/blood (Gilad et al., 2008), and in urine (von Brandenstein et al., 2012), relatively easy detectability (by qRT-PCR), stability even after freeze-thaw cycles, and potential specificity to tissue or disease states. Several studies have been published which use the detection of miRNA in serum/blood as potential diagnostic or even prognostic indicators, such as in diabetes, cardiovascular disease or cancer (references — see Bernardo et al. (2011)). We have recently proposed that miRNA 15a could serve as biomarker for differentiation of malignant versus benign renal cell carcinoma using patients' urine samples (von Brandenstein et al., 2012).

In spite of these encouraging developments, challenges on at least 3 different levels remain before a widespread use of miRNAs can be employed:

i) Understanding of the processing of miRNA itself

The mechanisms of modification, stabilization, degradation, and turnover are largely unknown. Additional regulatory pathways may yet to be discovered [such as PKC α regulating miRNA 15a (von Brandenstein et al., 2011)]. New discoveries of unconventional pathways even in the regulation of miRNA biogenesis, such as the one without Drosha and DGCR8 (Fig. 3e) may change our thinking of miRNA processing in the future.

ii) The promiscuous effect of miRNAs and their interactive generation cascades.

A single miRNA may be able to regulate different genes as well as several miRNAs that are involved in the regulation of the same gene (Suzuki and Miyazono, 2010). Here the specificity of gene–miRNA interaction has to be defined, and the potential functional effects of different miRNA interactions for gene expression characterized to prevent undesired or damaging side effects by losing tissue specificity.

iii) Functional miRNA redundancy and interaction

Quite similar to transcription factors, miRNAs are often clustered in families of highly related members, carrying out potentially distinct biological functions. Binding characteristics and the miRNA-miRNA interactions have to be defined, as a fundamental necessity, prior to any efforts of therapeutic targeting.

The challenges in unraveling the mysteries of the miRNA micro-cosmos will be numerous, but the potential rewards will be equally unimaginable. Surely, the roads of exploration will provide us with a new understanding of biology and the intricacies of nature.

Abbreviations

AAV	adeno-associated virus
Ago	Argonaute
AMO	anti-microRNA oligonucleotides
AREB6	Atplal regulatory element, zinc finger protein
ASO	antisense oligonucleotide
Bad	Bcl-2-associated death promoter
Bak	Bcl-2 antagonist/killer-1
Bax	Bcl-2-associated X protein
BCL2	B-cell lymphoma 2
BMPs	bone morphogenetic protein
bp	base pairs
CCL4	Chemokine (C–C motif) ligand 4
CCND1	cyclin D1
Cdc25a	Cell division cycle 25 homolog A
CDK	Cyclin Dependent Kinase
C. elegans	Caenorhabditis elegans
DEAD	amino acid sequence D-E-A-D (Asp-Glu-Ala-Asp)
dEF1	Differentiation-enhancing factor 1
DGCR8	DiGeorge syndrome critical region gene 8
D. melano	gaster Drosophila melanogaster
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
E2	estradiol

E2F3	E2 promoter binding factor 3
EBV	Epstein Barr virus
EMT	epithelial-mesenchymal transition
ERα	estrogen receptor alpha
ERK	extracellular signal-regulated kinase
ET-1	endothelin-1
ETS	E-twenty six family
ETAR	endothelin A receptor
ETBR	endothelin B receptor
FAS	TNF receptor superfamily member 6
FofR1	Fibroblast Crowth Factor Recentor 1
Foxo3a	forkhead box O protein 32
	hypovia inducible transcription factor 10
lot	
let	lineage defective
	lacked pueleic acide
LINA	
LOQS	Loquacious
MAPK	Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase
MCLI	Myeloid Cell Leukemia 1
miRNA	microRNA
mRNA	messenger RNA
Mxi2	Max interacting protein 2
NASH	non-alcoholic steatohepatitis
NF45	nuclear factor 45
NF90	nuclear factor 90
NFkB	nuclear factor beta
p16 ^{(INK4a}	⁾ Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 2A
p21 ^{(CIP/W}	^(AF) cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 1
$p27^{(KIP)}$	Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 1B
p53	tumor suppressor
p68	interferon-induced, double-stranded RNA-activated protein
-	kinase
p72	DEAD box family member of putative RNA-dependent
DACT	Arrases and Arr-dependent KivA neicases, noniologue to poo
PACI D hadiaa	protein activator of the interferon induced protein kinase
P-Dodles	Processing bodies
PIK3A	PhosphalidyIllositol 3-killase A
PKC α	protein kinase C aipna
PKR	RNA-dependent protein kinase
Pol III	polymerase III
pre-miRN	IA precursor microRNA
pri-miRN	A primary microRNA
3р	3' arm of the pre-miRNA
5p	opposite arm of the 3p mature miRNA
qRT-PCR	quantitative real time PCR
RISC	RNA-induced gene silencing complex
RNA	ribonucleic acid
R-SMAD	receptor regulated small mothers against decapentaplegic
Sema6A	Semaphorin-6A
SIP	Smad interacting protein 1
SMAD	small mothers against decapentaplegic
SNAIL	zinc-finger transcription factor
SPRY2	Sprouty homolog 2
TCF8	transcription factor 8
TGF-β	transforming growth factor beta
TGF-2	transforming growth factor-2
TRBP	TAR (trans-activation responsive element) RNA binding
TALOT	pioteini alass A basis baliu lass baliu sustain 20
IVVISI	ciass A dasic nelix-loop-nelix protein 38
UIK	untranslated region
WNI3A	wing signaling pathway 3A
ZEB1	zinc-finger E-box binding homeobox 1

Conflict of interest statement

The authors declare that there are no conflicts of interest.

Acknowledgments

This review article is part of the "*ET-12 Best Presentation Awards*" for best oral and best poster presentation, both received by Dr. Melanie von Brandenstein at the *Twelfth International Conference on Endothelin*, Cambridge, UK, 2011, and is co-sponsored by Elsevier Publishers, Amsterdam. The support from Anne M. Schofield-Fries is gratefully acknowledged. The work was supported by the Koeln Fortune Program/Faculty of Medicine, University of Cologne to Melanie von Brandenstein and from the Walter and Marga Boll Foundation to Jochen W.U. Fries

References

- Agami R. microRNAs, RNA binding proteins and cancer. Eur J Clin Invest 2010;40: 370-4.
- Alexiou P, Maragkakis M, Papadopoulos GL, Reczko M, Hatzigeorgiou AG. Lost in translation: an assessment and perspective for computational microRNA target identification. Bioinformatics 2009;25:3049–55.
- Alvarez-Garcia I, Miska EA. MicroRNA functions in animal development and human disease. Development 2005;132:4653–62.
- Ambros V, Horvitz HR. Heterochronic mutants of the nematode Caenorhabditis elegans. Science 1984;226:409–16.
- Ambros V, Bartel B, Bartel DP, Burge CB, Carrington JC, Chen X, et al. A uniform system for microRNA annotation. RNA 2003a;9:277–9.
- Ambros V, Lee RC, Lavanway A, Williams PT, Jewell D. MicroRNAs and other tiny endogenous RNAs in C. elegans. Curr Biol 2003b;13:807–18.
- Aqeilan RI, Calin GA, Croce CM. miR-15a and miR-16-1 in cancer: discovery, function and future perspectives. Cell Death Differ 2009;17:215–20.
- Arroyo JD, Chevillet JR, Kroh EM, Ruf IK, Pritchard CC, Gibson DF, et al. Argonaute2 complexes carry a population of circulating microRNAs independent of vesicles in human plasma. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108:5003–8.
- Bagnato A, Rosano L. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition in ovarian cancer progression: a crucial role for the endothelin axis. Cells Tissues Organs 2007;185:85–94.
- Bala S, Marcos M, Kodys K, Csak T, Catalano D, Mandrekar P, et al. Up-regulation of microRNA-155 in macrophages contributes to increased tumor necrosis factor α (TNFα) production via increased mRNA half-life in alcoholic liver disease. J Biol Chem 2010;286:1436–44.
- Bandi N, Zbinden S, Gugger M, Arnold M, Kocher V, Hasan L, et al. miR-15a and miR-16 are implicated in cell cycle regulation in a Rb-dependent manner and are frequently deleted or down-regulated in non-small cell lung cancer. Cancer Res 2009;69: 5553-9.
- Banerjee D, Slack F. Control of developmental timing by small temporal RNAs: a paradigm for RNA-mediated regulation of gene expression. Bioessays 2002;24:119–29.
- Barker EV, Cervigne NK, Reis PP, Goswami RS, Xu W, Weinreb I, et al. microRNA evaluation of unknown primary lesions in the head and neck. Mol Cancer 2009;8:127.
- Berezikov E, Chung WJ, Willis J, Cuppen E, Lai EC. Mammalian mirtron genes. Mol Cell 2007;28:328–36.
- Bernardo BC, Charchar FJ, Lin RC, McMullen JR. A MicroRNA Guide for Clinicians and Basic Scientists: Background and Experimental Techniques. Heart Lung Circ 2011;21:131–42.
- Bernstein E, Kim SY, Carmell MA, Murchison EP, Alcorn H, Li MZ, et al. Dicer is essential for mouse development. Nat Genet 2003;35:215–7.
- Berx G, Raspe E, Christofori G, Thiery JP, Sleeman JP. Pre-EMTing metastasis? Recapitulation of morphogenetic processes in cancer. Clin Exp Metastasis 2007;24: 587–97.
- Betel D, Wilson M, Gabow A, Marks DS, Sander C. The microRNA.org resource: targets and expression. Nucleic Acids Res 2008;36:D149–53.
- Bonci D, Coppola V, Musumeci M, Addario A, Giuffrida R, Memeo L, et al. The miR-15a-miR-16-1 cluster controls prostate cancer by targeting multiple oncogenic activities. Nat Med 2008;14:1271–7.
- Borchert GM, Lanier W, Davidson BL. RNA polymerase III transcribes human micro-RNAs. Nat Struct Mol Biol 2006;13:1097–101.
- Bracken CP, Gregory PA, Kolesnikoff N, Bert AG, Wang J, Shannon MF, et al. A double-negative feedback loop between ZEB1-SIP1 and the microRNA-200 family regulates epithelial-mesenchymal transition. Cancer Res 2008;68:7846–54.
- Brase JC, Johannes M, Schlomm T, Falth M, Haese A, Steuber T, et al. Circulating miRNAs are correlated with tumor progression in prostate cancer. Int J Cancer 2010;128: 608–16.
- Brennecke J, Stark A, Russell RB, Cohen SM. Principles of microRNA-target recognition. PLoS Biol 2005;3:e85.
- Calin GA, Cimmino A, Fabbri M, Ferracin M, Wojcik SE, Shimizu M, et al. MiR-15a and miR-16-1 cluster functions in human leukemia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2008;105:5166–71.
- Carew RM, Wang B, Kantharidis P. The role of EMT in renal fibrosis. Cell Tissue Res 2011;347:103–16.
- Carthew RW, Sontheimer EJ. Origins and Mechanisms of miRNAs and siRNAs. Cell 2009;136:642–55.
- Castellano L, Giamas G, Jacob J, Coombes RC, Lucchesi W, Thiruchelvam P, et al. The estrogen receptor-alpha-induced microRNA signature regulates itself and its transcriptional response. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2009;106:15732–7.

- Chalfie M, Horvitz HR, Sulston JE. Mutations that lead to reiterations in the cell lineages of C. elegans. Cell 1981;24:59–69.
- Chang CJ, Chao CH, Xia W, Yang JY, Xiong Y, Li CW, et al. p53 regulates epithelial-mesenchymal transition and stem cell properties through modulating miRNAs. Nat Cell Biol 2011;13:317–23.
- Cheloufi S, Dos Santos CO, Chong MM, Hannon GJ. A dicer-independent miRNA biogenesis pathway that requires Ago catalysis. Nature 2010;465:584–9.
- Chen K, Rajewsky N. Natural selection on human microRNA binding sites inferred from SNP data. Nat Genet 2006;38:1452–6.
- Cochrane DR, Cittelly DM, Howe EN, Spoelstra NS, McKinsey EL, LaPara K, et al. Micro-RNAs link estrogen receptor alpha status and Dicer levels in breast cancer. Horm Cancer 2011;1:306–19.
- Crestani B. Endothelin could participate in the epithelial-mesenchymal transition of alveolar type II cells (AEC) in vitro. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 2007;37:624.
- Davis BN, Hata A. Regulation of MicroRNA Biogenesis: A miRiad of mechanisms. Cell Commun Signal 2009;7:18.
- Davis BN, Hata A. microRNA in Cancer--The involvement of aberrant microRNA biogenesis regulatory pathways. Genes Cancer 2011;1:1100–14.
- Davis BN, Hilyard AC, Lagna G, Hata A. SMAD proteins control DROSHA-mediated microRNA maturation. Nature 2008;454:56–61.
- Davis BN, Hilyard AC, Nguyen PH, Lagna G, Hata A. Smad proteins bind a conserved RNA sequence to promote microRNA maturation by Drosha. Mol Cell 2010;39: 373–84.
- Davis-Dusenbery BN, Hata A. Mechanisms of control of microRNA biogenesis. J Biochem 2010;148:381–92.
- de Planell-Saguer M, Rodicio MC. Analytical aspects of microRNA in diagnostics: a review. Anal Chim Acta 2011;699:134–52.
- Degertekin B, Ozenirler S, Elbeg S, Akyol G. The serum endothelin-1 level in steatosis and NASH, and its relation with severity of liver fibrosis. Dig Dis Sci 2007;52: 2622–8.
- Denli AM, Tops BB, Plasterk RH, Ketting RF, Hannon GJ. Processing of primary micro-RNAs by the Microprocessor complex. Nature 2004;432:231–5.
- Derynck R, Akhurst RJ. Differentiation plasticity regulated by TGF-beta family proteins in development and disease. Nat Cell Biol 2007;9:1000–4.
- Dhaun N, Lilitkarntakul P, Macintyre IM, Muilwijk E, Johnston NR, Kluth DC, et al. Urinary endothelin-1 in chronic kidney disease and as a marker of disease activity in lupus nephritis. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 2009;296:F1477–83.
- Dodson WE, Alexander D, Al-Aish M, De La Cruz F. The DiGeorge syndrome. Lancet 1969;1:574–5.
- Doench JG, Sharp PA. Specificity of microRNA target selection in translational repression. Genes Dev 2004;18:504–11.
- Doench JG, Petersen CP, Sharp PA. siRNAs can function as miRNAs. Genes Dev 2003;17: 438–42.
- Elmen J, Lindow M, Schutz S, Lawrence M, Petri A, Obad S, et al. LNA-mediated micro-RNA silencing in non-human primates. Nature 2008;452:896–9.
- Epanchintsev A, Jung P, Menssen A, Hermeking H. Inducible microRNA expression by an all-in-one episomal vector system. Nucleic Acids Res 2006;34:e119.
- Esau C, Kang X, Peralta E, Hanson E, Marcusson EG, Ravichandran LV, et al. Micro-RNA-143 regulates adipocyte differentiation. J Biol Chem 2004;279:52361–5.
- Etheridge A, Lee I, Hood L, Galas D, Wang K. Extracellular microRNA: A new source of biomarkers. Mutat Res 2011;717:85–90.
- Faehnle CR, Joshua-Tor L. Argonautes confront new small RNAs. Curr Opin Chem Biol 2007;11:569–77.
- Farrell BC, Power EM, Mc Dermott KW. Developmentally regulated expression of Sox9 and microRNAs 124, 128 and 23 in neuroepithelial stem cells in the developing spinal cord. Int J Dev Neurosci 2010;29:31–6.
- Fasanaro P, Greco S, Ivan M, Capogrossi MC, Martelli F. microRNA: emerging therapeutic targets in acute ischemic diseases. Pharmacol Ther 2009;125:92-104.
- Ford MJ, Anton IA, Lane DP. Nuclear protein with sequence homology to translation initiation factor eIF-4A. Nature 1988;332:736–8.
- Forman JJ, Legesse-Miller A, Coller HA. A search for conserved sequences in coding regions reveals that the let-7 microRNA targets Dicer within its coding sequence. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2008;105:14879–84.
- Friedman RC, Farh KK, Burge CB, Bartel DP. Most mammalian mRNAs are conserved targets of microRNAs. Genome Res 2009;19:92-105.
- Fukuda T, Yamagata K, Fujiyama S, Matsumoto T, Koshida I, Yoshimura K, et al. DEAD-box RNA helicase subunits of the Drosha complex are required for processing of rRNA and a subset of microRNAs. Nat Cell Biol 2007;9:604–11.
- Fuller-Pace FV, Ali S. The DEAD box RNA helicases p68 (Ddx5) and p72 (Ddx17): novel transcriptional co-regulators. Biochem Soc Trans 2008;36:609–12.
- Gilad S, Meiri E, Yogev Y, Benjamin S, Lebanony D, Yerushalmi N, et al. Serum micro-RNAs are promising novel biomarkers. PLoS One 2008;3:e3148.
- Gilbert RE, Cooper ME. The tubulointerstitium in progressive diabetic kidney disease: more than an aftermath of glomerular injury? Kidney Int 1999;56: 1627–37.
- Gonsalves C, Kalra VK. Endothelin-1-induced macrophage inflammatory protein-1beta expression in monocytic cells involves hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha and AP-1 and is negatively regulated by microRNA-195. J Immunol 2010;185: 6253–64.
- Gregory RI, Chendrimada TP, Cooch N, Shiekhattar R. Human RISC couples microRNA biogenesis and posttranscriptional gene silencing. Cell 2005;123:631–40.
- Griffiths-Jones S. miRBase: the microRNA sequence database. Methods Mol Biol 2006;342:129-38.
- Grishok A, Pasquinelli AE, Conte D, Li N, Parrish S, Ha I, et al. Genes and mechanisms related to RNA interference regulate expression of the small temporal RNAs that control C. elegans developmental timing. Cell 2001;106:23–34.

- M. von Brandenstein et al. / Life Sciences 91 (2012) 475-489
- Grun D, Wang YL, Langenberger D, Gunsalus KC, Rajewsky N. microRNA target predictions across seven Drosophila species and comparison to mammalian targets. PLoS Comput Biol 2005;1:e13.
- Gupta PB, Chaffer CL, Weinberg RA. Cancer stem cells: mirage or reality? Nat Med 2009:15:1010–2.
- Gwizdek C, Ossareh-Nazari B, Brownawell AM, Doglio A, Bertrand E, Macara IG, et al. Exportin-5 mediates nuclear export of minihelix-containing RNAs. J Biol Chem 2003;278:5505–8.
- Haase AD, Jaskiewicz L, Zhang H, Laine S, Sack R, Gatignol A, et al. TRBP, a regulator of cellular PKR and HIV-1 virus expression, interacts with Dicer and functions in RNA silencing. EMBO Rep 2005;6:961–7.
- Han J, Lee Y, Yeom KH, Kim YK, Jin H, Kim VN. The Drosha-DGCR8 complex in primary microRNA processing. Genes Dev 2004;18:3016–27.
- Hanson EK, Lubenow H, Ballantyne J. Identification of forensically relevant body fluids using a panel of differentially expressed microRNAs. Anal Biochem 2009;387:303–14.
- Hocher B, Thone-Reineke C, Rohmeiss P, Schmager F, Slowinski T, Burst V, et al. Endothelin-1 transgenic mice develop glomerulosclerosis, interstitial fibrosis, and renal cysts but not hypertension. J Clin Invest 1997;99:1380–9.
- Hocher B, Zart R, Schwarz A, Vogt V, Braun C, Thone-Reineke C, et al. Renal endothelin system in polycystic kidney disease. J Am Soc Nephrol 1998;9:1169–77.
- Horvitz HR, Sulston JE. Isolation and genetic characterization of cell-lineage mutants of the nematode Caenorhabditis elegans. Genetics 1980;96:435–54.
- Hunter MP, Ismail N, Zhang X, Aguda BD, Lee EJ, Yu L, et al. Detection of microRNA expression in human peripheral blood microvesicles. PLoS One 2008;3:e3694.
- Iliopoulos D, Hirsch HA, Struhl K. An epigenetic switch involving NF-kappaB, Lin28, Let-7 MicroRNA, and IL6 links inflammation to cell transformation. Cell 2009;139:693–706.
- Jain R, Shaul PW, Borok Z, Willis BC. Endothelin-1 induces alveolar epithelial-mesenchymal transition through endothelin type A receptor-mediated production of TGF-beta1. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 2007;37:38–47.
- Jorgensen S, Baker A, Moller S, Nielsen BS. Robust one-day in situ hybridization protocol for detection of microRNAs in paraffin samples using LNA probes. Methods 2010;52:375–81.
- Kim VN. MicroRNA precursors in motion: exportin-5 mediates their nuclear export. Trends Cell Biol 2004;14:156–9.
- Kim K, Lee YS, Harris D, Nakahara K, Carthew RW. The RNAi pathway initiated by Dicer-2 in Drosophila. Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol 2006;71:39–44.
- Kim S, Hwang do W, Lee DS. A study of microRNAs in silico and in vivo: bioimaging of microRNA biogenesis and regulation. FEBS J 2009;276:2165–74.
- Kirkpatrick Jr JA, DiGeorge AM. Congenital absence of the thymus. Am J Roentgenol Radium Ther Nucl Med 1968;103:32–7.
- Kobayashi S, Tang R, Wang B, Opgenorth T, Stein E, Shapiro E, et al. Localization of endothelin receptors in the human prostate. J Urol 1994;151:763–6.
- Kok KH, Ng MH, Ching YP, Jin DY. Human TRBP and PACT directly interact with each other and associate with dicer to facilitate the production of small interfering RNA. J Biol Chem 2007;282:17649–57.
- Kong W, Yang H, He L, Zhao JJ, Coppola D, Dalton WS, et al. MicroRNA-155 is regulated by the transforming growth factor beta/Smad pathway and contributes to epithelial cell plasticity by targeting RhoA. Mol Cell Biol 2008;28:6773–84.
- Kosaka N, Iguchi H, Ochiya T. Circulating microRNA in body fluid: a new potential biomarker for cancer diagnosis and prognosis. Cancer Sci 2010a;101:2087–92.
- Kosaka N, Izumi H, Sekine K, Ochiya T. microRNA as a new immune-regulatory agent in breast milk. Silence 2010b;1:7.
- Koscianska E, Starega-Roslan J, Krzyzosiak WJ. The Role of Dicer Protein Partners in the Processing of MicroRNA Precursors. PLoS One 2011;6:e28548.
- Krek A, Grun D, Poy MN, Wolf R, Rosenberg L, Epstein EJ, et al. Combinatorial microRNA target predictions. Nat Genet 2005;37:495–500.
- Krol J, Sobczak K, Wilczynska U, Drath M, Jasinska A, Kaczynska D, et al. Structural features of microRNA (miRNA) precursors and their relevance to miRNA biogenesis and small interfering RNA/short hairpin RNA design. J Biol Chem 2004;279: 42230–9.
- Krutzfeldt J, Rajewsky N, Braich R, Rajeev KG, Tuschl T, Manoharan M, et al. Silencing of microRNAs in vivo with 'antagomirs'. Nature 2005;438:685–9.
- Kuehbacher A, Urbich C, Zeiher AM, Dimmeler S. Role of Dicer and Drosha for endothelial microRNA expression and angiogenesis. Circ Res 2007;101:59–68.
- Kurowska-Stolarska M, Alivernini S, Ballantine LE, Asquith DL, Millar NL, Gilchrist DS, et al. MicroRNA-155 as a proinflammatory regulator in clinical and experimental arthritis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108:11193–8.
- Lagendijk AK, Goumans MJ, Burkhard SB, Bakkers J. MicroRNA-23 restricts cardiac valve formation by inhibiting Has2 and extracellular hyaluronic acid production. Circ Res 2011;109:649–57.
- Laghmani K, Preisig PA, Alpern RJ. The role of endothelin in proximal tubule proton secretion and the adaptation to a chronic metabolic acidosis. J Nephrol 2002;15(Suppl. 5):S75–87.
- Lagos-Quintana M, Rauhut R, Lendeckel W, Tuschl T. Identification of novel genes coding for small expressed RNAs. Science 2001;294:853–8.
- Lall S, Grun D, Krek A, Chen K, Wang YL, Dewey CN, et al. A genome-wide map of conserved microRNA targets in C. elegans. Curr Biol 2006;16:460-71.
- Lamm GM, Nicol SM, Fuller-Pace FV, Lamond AI. p72: a human nuclear DEAD box protein highly related to p68. Nucleic Acids Res 1996;24:3739–47.
- Lau NC, Lim LP, Weinstein EG, Bartel DP. An abundant class of tiny RNAs with probable regulatory roles in Caenorhabditis elegans. Science 2001;294:858-62.
- Le MT, Teh C, Shyh-Chang N, Xie H, Zhou B, Korzh V, et al. MicroRNA-125b is a novel negative regulator of p53. Genes Dev 2009;23:862–76.
- Lee RC, Feinbaum RL, Ambros V. The C. elegans heterochronic gene lin-4 encodes small RNAs with antisense complementarity to lin-14. Cell 1993;75:843–54.

- Lee Y, Jeon K, Lee JT, Kim S, Kim VN. MicroRNA maturation: stepwise processing and subcellular localization. EMBO J 2002;21:4663–70.
- Lee Y, Ahn C, Han J, Choi H, Kim J, Yim J, et al. The nuclear RNase III Drosha initiates microRNA processing. Nature 2003;425:415–9.
- Lee Y, Kim M, Han J, Yeom KH, Lee S, Baek SH, et al. MicroRNA genes are transcribed by RNA polymerase II. EMBO J 2004;23:4051–60.
- Lee Y, Hur I, Park SY, Kim YK, Suh MR, Kim VN. The role of PACT in the RNA silencing pathway. EMBO J 2006;25:522–32.
- Lee SO, Masyuk T, Splinter P, Banales JM, Masyuk A, Stroope A, et al. MicroRNA15a modulates expression of the cell-cycle regulator Cdc25A and affects hepatic cystogenesis in a rat model of polycystic kidney disease. J Clin Invest 2008;118: 3714–24.
- Lennox KA, Behlke MA. Chemical modification and design of anti-miRNA oligonucleotides. Gene Ther 2011;18:1111–20.
- Levine AJ, Finlay CA, Hinds PW. P53 is a tumor suppressor gene. Cell 2004;116:S67–9. [1 p following S69].
- Lewis BP, Shih IH, Jones-Rhoades MW, Bartel DP, Burge CB. Prediction of mammalian microRNA targets. Cell 2003;115:787–98.
- Lewis BP, Burge CB, Bartel DP. Conserved seed pairing, often flanked by adenosines, indicates that thousands of human genes are microRNA targets. Cell 2005;120: 15–20.
- Lin H, Qian J, Castillo AC, Long B, Keyes KT, Chen G, et al. Effect of miR-23 on oxidant-induced injury in human retinal pigment epithelial cells. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 2011;52:6308–14.
- Linder P, Lasko PF, Ashburner M, Leroy P, Nielsen PJ, Nishi K, et al. Birth of the D-E-A-D box. Nature 1989;337:121-2.
- Linnstaedt SD, Gottwein E, Skalsky RL, Luftig MA, Cullen BR. Virally induced cellular microRNA miR-155 plays a key role in B-cell immortalization by Epstein-Barr virus. J Virol 2010;84:11670–8.
- Liu J, Valencia-Sanchez MA, Hannon GJ, Parker R. MicroRNA-dependent localization of targeted mRNAs to mammalian P-bodies. Nat Cell Biol 2005;7:719–23.
- Lund E, Guttinger S, Calado A, Dahlberg JE, Kutay U. Nuclear export of microRNA precursors. Science 2004;303:95–8.
- MacRae IJ, Zhou K, Doudna JA. Structural determinants of RNA recognition and cleavage by Dicer. Nat Struct Mol Biol 2007;14:934–40.
- Mani SA, Guo W, Liao MJ, Eaton EN, Ayyanan A, Zhou AY, et al. The epithelial-mesenchymal transition generates cells with properties of stem cells. Cell 2008;133:704–15.
- Maragkakis M, Reczko M, Simossis VA, Alexiou P, Papadopoulos GL, Dalamagas T, et al. DIANA-microT web server: elucidating microRNA functions through target prediction. Nucleic Acids Res 2009a;37:W273–6.
- Maragkakis M, Alexiou P, Papadopoulos GL, Reczko M, Dalamagas T, Giannopoulos G, et al. Accurate microRNA target prediction correlates with protein repression levels. BMC Bioinformatics 2009b;10:295.
- Martello G, Rosato A, Ferrari F, Manfrin A, Cordenonsi M, Dupont S, et al. A MicroRNA targeting dicer for metastasis control. Cell 2010;141:1195–207.
- Melo SA, Ropero S, Moutinho C, Aaltonen LA, Yamamoto H, Calin GA, et al. A TARBP2 mutation in human cancer impairs microRNA processing and DICER1 function. Nat Genet 2009;41:365–70.
- Mitchell PS, Parkin RK, Kroh EM, Fritz BR, Wyman SK, Pogosova-Agadjanyan EL, et al. Circulating microRNAs as stable blood-based markers for cancer detection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2008;105:10513–8.
- Miyoshi K, Okada TN, Siomi H, Siomi MC. Characterization of the miRNA-RISC loading complex and miRNA-RISC formed in the Drosophila miRNA pathway. RNA 2009;15:1282–91.
- Montgomery RL, van Rooij E. MicroRNA regulation as a therapeutic strategy for cardiovascular disease. Curr Drug Targets 2010;11:936–42.
- Murakami Y, Toyoda H, Tanaka M, Kuroda M, Harada Y, Matsuda F, et al. The progression of liver fibrosis is related with overexpression of the miR-199 and 200 families. PLoS One 2011;6:e16081.
- Musumeci M, Coppola V, Addario A, Patrizii M, Maugeri-Sacca M, Memeo L, et al. Control of tumor and microenvironment cross-talk by miR-15a and miR-16 in prostate cancer. Oncogene 2011;30:4231–42.
- Nelson PT, Hatzigeorgiou AG, Mourelatos Z. miRNP:mRNA association in polyribosomes in a human neuronal cell line. RNA 2004;10:387–94.
- Nelson JB, Udan MS, Guruli G, Pflug BR. Endothelin-1 inhibits apoptosis in prostate cancer. Neoplasia 2005;7:631–7.
- Nett PC, Ortmann J, Celeiro J, Haas E, Hofmann-Lehmann R, Tornillo L, et al. Transcriptional regulation of vascular bone morphogenetic protein by endothelin receptors in early autoimmune diabetes mellitus. Life Sci 2006;78:2213–8.
- Newman MA, Thomson JM, Hammond SM. Lin-28 interaction with the Let-7 precursor loop mediates regulated microRNA processing. RNA 2008;14:1539–49.
- Oba S, Kumano S, Suzuki E, Nishimatsu H, Takahashi M, Takamori H, et al. miR-200b precursor can ameliorate renal tubulointerstitial fibrosis. PLoS One 2010;5: e13614.
- Obernosterer G, Martinez J, Alenius M. Locked nucleic acid-based in situ detection of microRNAs in mouse tissue sections. Nat Protoc 2007;2:1508–14.
- O'Connell RM, Kahn D, Gibson WS, Round JL, Scholz RL, Chaudhuri AA, et al. Micro-RNA-155 promotes autoimmune inflammation by enhancing inflammatory T cell development. Immunity 2010;33:607–19.
- Okamura K, Hagen JW, Duan H, Tyler DM, Lai EC. The mirtron pathway generates microRNA-class regulatory RNAs in Drosophila. Cell 2007;130:89-100. Ong AC, Newby LJ, Dashwood MR. Expression and cellular localisation of renal endo-
- Ong AC, Newby LJ, Dashwood MR. Expression and cellular localisation of renal endothelin-1 and endothelin receptor subtypes in autosomal-dominant polycystic kidney disease. Nephron Exp Nephrol 2003;93:e80.
- Pardali K, Moustakas A. Actions of TGF-beta as tumor suppressor and pro-metastatic factor in human cancer. Biochim Biophys Acta 2007;1775:21–62.

- Patrick DM, Montgomery RL, Qi X, Obad S, Kauppinen S, Hill JA, et al. Stress-dependent cardiac remodeling occurs in the absence of microRNA-21 in mice. J Clin Invest 2010;120:3912–6.
- Peinado H, Olmeda D, Cano A. Snail, Zeb and bHLH factors in tumour progression: an alliance against the epithelial phenotype? Nat Rev Cancer 2007;7:415–28.
- Pena JT, Sohn-Lee C, Rouhanifard SH, Ludwig J, Hafner M, Mihailovic A, et al. miRNA in situ hybridization in formaldehyde and EDC-fixed tissues. Nat Methods 2009;6: 139–41.
- Petersen M, Nielsen CB, Nielsen KE, Jensen GA, Bondensgaard K, Singh SK, et al. The conformations of locked nucleic acids (LNA). J Mol Recognit 2000;13:44–53.
- Pogribny IP, Starlard-Davenport A, Tryndyak VP, Han T, Ross SA, Rusyn I, et al. Difference in expression of hepatic microRNAs miR-29c, miR-34a, miR-155, and miR-200b is associated with strain-specific susceptibility to dietary nonalcoholic steatohepatitis in mice. Lab Invest 2010;90:1437–46.
- Polyak K, Weinberg RA. Transitions between epithelial and mesenchymal states: acquisition of malignant and stem cell traits. Nat Rev Cancer 2009;9:265–73.
- Porrello ER, Johnson BA, Aurora AB, Simpson E, Nam YJ, Matkovich SJ, et al. MiR-15 family regulates postnatal mitotic arrest of cardiomyocytes. Circ Res 2011;109:670–9.
- Rastelli G, Kirklin JW, Titus JL. Anatomic observations on complete form of persistent common atrioventricular canal with special reference to atrioventricular valves. Mayo Clin Proc 1966;41:296–308.
- Reinhart BJ, Slack FJ, Basson M, Pasquinelli AE, Bettinger JC, Rougvie AE, et al. The 21-nucleotide let-7 RNA regulates developmental timing in Caenorhabditis elegans. Nature 2000;403:901–6.
- Roccaro AM, Sacco A, Thompson B, Leleu X, Azab AK, Azab F, et al. MicroRNAs 15a and 16 regulate tumor proliferation in multiple myeloma. Blood 2009;113:6669–80.
- Rosano L, Spinella F, Di Castro V, Dedhar S, Nicotra MR, Natali PG, et al. Integrin-linked kinase functions as a downstream mediator of endothelin-1 to promote invasive behavior in ovarian carcinoma. Mol Cancer Ther 2006;5:833–42.
- Rosano L, Cianfrocca R, Spinella F, Di Castro V, Nicotra MR, Lucidi A, et al. Acquisition of chemoresistance and EMT phenotype is linked with activation of the endothelin A receptor pathway in ovarian carcinoma cells. Clin Cancer Res 2011;17:2350–60.
- Rossi JJ. Mammalian Dicer finds a partner. EMBO Rep 2005;6:927–9.
- Roush S, Slack FJ. The let-7 family of microRNAs. Trends Cell Biol 2008;18:505-16.
- Roy-Beaudry M, Martel-Pelletier J, Pelletier JP, M'Barek KN, Christgau S, Shipkolye F, et al. Endothelin 1 promotes osteoarthritic cartilage degradation via matrix metalloprotease 1 and matrix metalloprotease 13 induction. Arthritis Rheum 2003;48: 2855–64.
- Ruby JG, Jan CH, Bartel DP. Intronic microRNA precursors that bypass Drosha processing. Nature 2007;448:83–6.
- Rusinov V, Baev V, Minkov IN, Tabler M. MicroInspector: a web tool for detection of miRNA binding sites in an RNA sequence. Nucleic Acids Res 2005;33:W696-700.
- Ruvkun G, Ambros V, Coulson A, Waterston R, Sulston J, Horvitz HR. Molecular genetics of the Caenorhabditis elegans heterochronic gene lin-14. Genetics 1989;121:501–16.
 Saito K, Ishizuka A, Siomi H, Siomi MC. Processing of pre-microRNAs by the
- Dicer-1-Loquacious complex in Drosophila cells. PLoS Biol 2005;3:e235. Sakamoto S, Aoki K, Higuchi T, Todaka H, Morisawa K, Tamaki N, et al. The NF90-NF45 complex functions as a negative regulator in the microRNA processing pathway.
- Mol Cell Biol 2009;29:3754–69. Sandhu C, Peehl DM, Slingerland J. p16INK4A mediates cyclin dependent kinase 4 and 6 inhibition in senescent prostatic epithelial cells. Cancer Res 2000;60:2616–22.
- Selbach M, Schwanhausser B, Thierfelder N, Fang Z, Khanin R, Rajewsky N. Widespread changes in protein synthesis induced by microRNAs. Nature 2008;455:58–63.
- Seto AG. The road toward microRNA therapeutics. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 2010;42: 1298-305.
- Silahtaroglu AN, Nolting D, Dyrskjot L, Berezikov E, Moller M, Tommerup N, et al. Detection of microRNAs in frozen tissue sections by fluorescence in situ hybridization using locked nucleic acid probes and tyramide signal amplification. Nat Protoc 2007;2:2520–8.
- Silverman E, Edwalds-Gilbert G, Lin RJ. DExD/H-box proteins and their partners: helping RNA helicases unwind. Gene 2003;312:1-16.
- Song R, Ro S, Yan W. In situ hybridization detection of microRNAs. Methods Mol Biol 2010;629:287–94.
- Stratmann J, Wang CJ, Gnosa S, Wallin A, Hinselwood D, Sun XF, et al. Dicer and miRNA in relation to clinicopathological variables in colorectal cancer patients. BMC Cancer 2011;11:345.
- Suzuki HI, Miyazono K. Emerging complexity of microRNA generation cascades. J Biochem 2010;149:15–25.
- Suzuki HI, Yamagata K, Sugimoto K, Iwamoto T, Kato S, Miyazono K. Modulation of microRNA processing by p53. Nature 2009;460:529–33.
- Tao J, Wu D, Li P, Xu B, Lu Q, Zhang W. microRNA-18a, a member of the oncogenic miR-17-92 cluster, targets Dicer and suppresses cell proliferation in bladder cancer T24 cells. Mol Med Report 2011;5:167–72.

- Teixeira D, Sheth U, Valencia-Sanchez MA, Brengues M, Parker R. Processing bodies require RNA for assembly and contain nontranslating mRNAs. RNA 2005;11:371–82.
- Thiery JP. Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in tumour progression. Nat Rev Cancer 2002;2:442–54.
 Thiery JP, Sleeman JP. Complex networks orchestrate epithelial-mesenchymal transi-
- tions. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2006;7:131–42.
- Thompson RC, Herscovitch M, Zhao I, Ford TJ, Gilmore TD. NF-kappaB down-regulates expression of the B-lymphoma marker CD10 through a miR-155/PU.1 pathway. J Biol Chem 2010;286:1675–82.
- Van Wynsberghe PM, Kai ZS, Massirer KB, Burton VH, Yeo GW, Pasquinelli AE. LIN-28 co-transcriptionally binds primary let-7 to regulate miRNA maturation in Caenorhabditis elegans. Nat Struct Mol Biol 2011;18:302–8.
- Varallyay E, Burgyan J, Havelda Z. MicroRNA detection by northern blotting using locked nucleic acid probes. Nat Protoc 2008;3:190–6.
- Vergara D, Merlot B, Lucot JP, Collinet P, Vinatier D, Fournier I, et al. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition in ovarian cancer. Cancer Lett 2009;291:59–66.
- von Brandenstein MG, Ngum Abety A, Depping R, Roth T, Koehler M, Dienes HP, et al. A p38–p65 transcription complex induced by endothelin-1 mediates signal transduction in cancer cells. Biochim Biophys Acta 2008;1783:1613–22.
- von Brandenstein M, Depping R, Schafer E, Dienes HP, Fries JW. Protein kinase C alpha regulates nuclear pri-microRNA 15a release as part of endothelin signaling. Biochim Biophys Acta 2011;1813:1793–802.
- von Brandenstein M, Pandarakalam JJ, Kroon L, Loeser H, Herden J, Braun G, et al. MicroRNA 15a, Inversely Correlated to PKCalpha, Is a Potential Marker to Differentiate between Benign and Malignant Renal Tumors in Biopsy and Urine Samples. Am J Pathol 2012;180:1787–97.
- Wang G, Tam LS, Li EK, Kwan BC, Chow KM, Luk CC, et al. Serum and urinary cell-free MiR-146a and MiR-155 in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. J Rheumatol 2010;37:2516–22.
- Weiler J, Hunziker J, Hall J. Anti-miRNA oligonucleotides (AMOs): ammunition to target miRNAs implicated in human disease? Gene Ther 2006;13:496–502.
- Wellner U, Schubert J, Burk UC, Schmalhofer O, Zhu F, Sonntag A, et al. The EMT-activator ZEB1 promotes tumorigenicity by repressing stemness-inhibiting microRNAs. Nat Cell Biol 2009;11:1487–95.
- Wightman B, Ha I, Ruvkun G. Posttranscriptional regulation of the heterochronic gene lin-14 by lin-4 mediates temporal pattern formation in C. elegans. Cell 1993;75: 855–62.
- Wulfken LM, Moritz R, Ohlmann C, Holdenrieder S, Jung V, Becker F, et al. MicroRNAs in renal cell carcinoma: diagnostic implications of serum miR-1233 levels. PLoS One 2011;6:e25787.
- Yamagata K, Fujiyama S, Ito S, Ueda T, Murata T, Naitou M, et al. Maturation of micro-RNA is hormonally regulated by a nuclear receptor. Mol Cell 2009;36:340–7.
- Yan KS, Yan S, Farooq A, Han A, Zeng L, Zhou MM. Structure and conserved RNA binding of the PAZ domain. Nature 2003;426:468–74.
- Yang WJ, Yang DD, Na S, Sandusky GE, Zhang Q, Zhao G. Dicer is required for embryonic angiogenesis during mouse development. J Biol Chem 2005;280:9330–5.
- Yeligar S, Tsukamoto H, Kalra VK. Ethanol-induced expression of ET-1 and ET-BR in liver sinusoidal endothelial cells and human endothelial cells involves hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha and microrNA-199. J Immunol 2009;183:5232–43.
- Yi R, Qin Y, Macara IG, Cullen BR. Exportin-5 mediates the nuclear export of pre-microRNAs and short hairpin RNAs. Genes Dev 2003;17:3011–6.
- Yin Q, Wang X, Fewell C, Cameron J, Zhu H, Baddoo M, et al. MicroRNA miR-155 inhibits bone morphogenetic protein (BMP) signaling and BMP-mediated Epstein-Barr virus reactivation. J Virol 2010;84:6318–27.
- Yu J, Wang F, Yang GH, Wang FL, Ma YN, Du ZW, et al. Human microRNA clusters: genomic organization and expression profile in leukemia cell lines. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2006;349:59–68.
- Zamore PD, Tuschl T, Sharp PA, Bartel DP. RNAi: double-stranded RNA directs the ATP-dependent cleavage of mRNA at 21 to 23 nucleotide intervals. Cell 2000;101: 25–33.
- Zeisberg M, Kalluri R. The role of epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition in renal fibrosis. J Mol Med (Berl) 2004;82:175–81.
- Zeng Y, Cullen BR. Structural requirements for pre-microRNA binding and nuclear export by Exportin 5. Nucleic Acids Res 2004;32:4776–85.
- Zeng Y, Cullen BR. Efficient processing of primary microRNA hairpins by Drosha requires flanking nonstructured RNA sequences. J Biol Chem 2005;280: 27595–603.
- Zhang H, Kolb FA, Brondani V, Billy E, Filipowicz W. Human Dicer preferentially cleaves dsRNAs at their termini without a requirement for ATP. EMBO J 2002;21: 5875–85.
- Zhou Q, Gallagher R, Ufret-Vincenty R, Li X, Olson EN, Wang S. Regulation of angiogenesis and choroidal neovascularization by members of microRNA-23-27-24 clusters. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108:8287–92.